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Sanbornton Planning Board

Meeting Minutes

March 17, 2011

1. Role Call


The meeting opened at 7:00 pm with the following members in attendance: Don Bormes, Chairman; Carmine Cioffi, Vice Chair; Andrew Livernois, Selectmen’s Representative; Evelyn Auger, Member; Dick Gardner, Member; Will Ellis, Alternate; Nick Orgettas, Alternate and Bob Ward, Town Planner. 

2. Seating of Alternates for absent Members


N/A
3. Action on Minutes


a.   Regular Meeting of February 17, 2011

Carmine Cioffi made a motion to approve the minutes of February 17, 2011 as presented, seconded by Evelyn Auger. All in favor, motion carried.


b.   Workshop Meeting of March 3, 2011

        
Carmine Cioffi made a motion to approve the minutes of March 3, 2011 as presented, seconded by Evelyn Auger. All in favor, motion carried.

5. New Business


a. 7:00 pm Public Hearing for consideration of proposed Amendments to Zoning Ordinance for 

Town Meeting 2011


Bob Ward stated that notice of the Public Hearing and postings were completed as per the RSA. 

Chair Bormes opened the hearing for public comment. 
Amendment #1

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #1 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend the provisions of the Forest Conservation Zoning District in Article 7, Section A.(4) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance by DELETING all existing wording in this section and substituting the following wording: “Single family dwellings of any form or method of construction shall be permitted in this District.”  

Bob Ward read amendment #1 and stated the reasoning for this amendment is the current wording 
of Section A.(4) of the Forest Conservation Zoning District permits single family dwellings only so long 
as they are “manufactured homes”.  This change will remove the “manufactured homes only” restriction and 
will permit single family dwellings of any form or method of construction.  

Gerard Gagne asked if this will allow stick built homes as well as manufactured homes. Bob Ward stated that it will. No further public comment on Amendment #1.

Amendment #2

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #2 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend the wording of Article 2 (Districts) by DELETING “Drawing No. SP71001” and substituting the following wording: “the official zoning district map of the Town of Sanbornton entitled Zoning Map, Sanbornton, NH, 2011”.

Bob Ward read amendment #2 and stated the reasoning for this amendment is a “house-keeping” change and will make reference to the most recent official zoning district map.  This amendment does not alter in any way the boundaries of the zoning districts as previously established by any prior Town Meeting action.


Chair Bormes stated that he thought this would include a provision that this will automatically update in the future. Bob Ward stated that this creates a paper trail and it happens so infrequently that it would not be necessary. The last update of this nature was in the 1970’s. There was no further comment on Amendment #2.
Amendment #3


Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #3 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend the specific sections of the following articles of the Zoning Ordinance (Article 5, Section B;  Article 6, Section A(5);  Article 7, Section B;  Article 9, Section E) by DELETING the written description of the zoning district boundaries and substituting the following wording: “The boundaries of this zoning district are as described in graphic form on the official zoning district map of the Town of Sanbornton entitled Zoning Map, Sanbornton NH, 2011”.

Bob Ward read amendment #3 and stated the reasoning for this amendment is a “house-keeping” change which will simplify the description of the boundaries of the zoning districts.  This amendment does not alter in any way the boundaries of the zoning districts as previously established by any prior Town Meeting action.  This amendment is a necessary step to implement the action taken by approval of Amendment #2 (above).  If Amendment #2 was not approved by this Town Meeting, then adoption of this amendment is not necessary. There was no comment on Amendment #3.
Amendment #4


Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #4 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend Article 8 (Recreational District) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance by adding the following new section: “B. Description of the Recreational District: The boundaries of this zoning district are as described in graphic form on the official zoning district map of the Town of Sanbornton entitled Zoning Map, Sanbornton NH, 2011.”

Bob Ward read amendment #4 and stated the reasoning for this amendment is a “house-keeping” change which will add a description of the zoning district boundaries for the Recreational Zoning District which presently lacks a description. This amendment is a necessary step to implement the action taken by approval of Amendment #2 (above).  If Amendment #2 was not approved by this Town Meeting, then adoption of this amendment is not necessary. There was no comment on Amendment #4.
Amendment #5


Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #5 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend Article 10 (Commercial District) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance by DELETING all existing wording in Section G and substituting the following wording:  “The boundaries of this zoning district are as described in graphic form on the official zoning district map of the Town of Sanbornton entitled Zoning Map, Sanbornton NH, 2011.”


Bob Ward read amendment #5 and stated the reasoning for this amendment is a “house-keeping” change to simplify the description of the boundaries of the Commercial Zoning District.  This amendment does not alter in any way the current boundaries of this zoning district as previously established by any prior Town Meeting action. This amendment is a necessary step to implement the action taken by approval of Amendment #2 (above).  If Amendment #2 was not approved by this Town Meeting, then adoption of this amendment is not necessary. There was no comment on Amendment #5.
Amendment #6

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #6 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend Article 4 (General Provisions) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance by adding the following new section:  “Z: Compliance with all other pertinent local, state and/or federal regulations must be attained before issuance of any certificate of zoning compliance or building permit.” 

Bob Ward read amendment #6 and stated the reasoning for this amendment is that Sanbornton’s Subdivision Regulations presently require compliance with all other pertinent local, state and/or federal regulations.  The Town Attorney recommends that this provision be added to the Zoning Ordinance. There was no comment on Amendment #6. 


It was decided that Amendment #7 and Amendment #8 would be discussed concurrently as they deal with the same issues.
Amendment #7


Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #7 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend Article 3 (Definitions) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance by changing the definition of the word “Building” by adding the words shown in Bold Italic in the amended definition shown as follows:  8. Building means any roofed structure which is temporarily or permanently placed on or attached to the ground including all integral parts thereof, intended for use and occupation as a habitation, or for the purpose of assembly, business, manufacture, storage, or shelter of persons, animals, or chattels. 
Amendment #8


Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment #8 as proposed by the Planning Board to amend Article 3 (Definitions) of the Sanbornton Zoning Ordinance by changing the definition of the word “Structure” by adding the words shown in Bold Italic in the amended definition shown as follows:  49. Structure means anything constructed or erected which is temporarily or permanently placed on or attached to the ground (on, above or below the ground). Structures include (but are not limited to) buildings, docks, docking facilities, swimming pools, cell phone towers, communication towers, transmission towers, wind or solar energy generation towers or facilities, water storage/fuel storage/feed storage facilities and garden/storage sheds.  Structures shall not include minor installations which do not have a roof such as (but not limited to) flagpoles, yard lights, recreational apparatus, fences, free-standing walls and retaining walls. The following municipal or public services are not considered structures: underground or overhead gas, electrical, sewer, water transmission or distribution lines and facilities, including poles, wires, mains, drains, sewers, pipes, conduits, cables, and similar equipment and accessories used in connection therewith.

Bob Ward read amendments #7 and #8 and stated the reasoning for these amendments is that they will provide that all temporary buildings will be subject to the same zoning setback requirements as currently apply to permanent buildings that they will also provide that all temporary structures will be subject to the same zoning setback requirements as currently apply to permanent structures.

Gerard Gagne stated that he feels these proposed amendments are vague and are contradictory within themselves as some structures and their setbacks are governed by DES. He stated that these amendments should not be on the ballot for Town Meeting. Dick Gardner stated that he would like to remove Amendment #8 from the amendment package. Andrew Livernois stated that the justification for these amendments is that they are trying to solve a problem as the way the ordinance is currently written any structure of any size which is not permanently attached to the ground does not fall under the Zoning Ordinance. Gerard Gagne stated that he feels it is being addressed in the wrong way and requested the Planning Board consider striking amendment #7 and amendment #8 from the amendment package for Town meeting 2011. Evelyn Auger stated that she agrees with the concept of the amendments but feels that there needs to be consideration as to the size of such structures. Chair Bormes stated that amendment #8 could either be stricken from the package or re-written. If it is re-written then a second public hearing would need to be scheduled. 

Carmine Cioffi made a motion to close the public hearing, seconded by Andrew Livernois. All in favor, motion carried. 


The Public hearing on proposed Zoning Amendments closed at 7:45 pm in order to conduct business on agenda item #4, The Public hearing was re-opened at 8:15 pm (see agenda item #5 continued below)
4. Old Business

a. Consideration of request for waiver concerning Site Plan Review of proposed Hermit Woods Winery located at 56 Taylor Road and identified as Tax Map 9 Lot 63.


Andrew Livernois recused himself from the discussion due to abutter status. Bob Manley, owner of the question property and co-applicant, stated that he will be coming to the Planning Board soon for a Site Plan review of the proposed Winery. He further stated that the Site Plan Review Regulations require a Site Plan to be done and submitted to Belknap County registry of Deeds (BCRD). Bob Manley stated that a new site plan would be duplicating the one which is currently on file at BCRD as there is no change to boundaries or the footprint of existing structures. He is requesting a waiver of a new site plan as required by current Site Plan review Regulations. Dick Gardner stated that he does not see how duplicating the existing document can add any knowledge to the decision concerning this site plan but would like to have the existing site plan at the time of the public hearing for this. Evelyn Auger asked if there would be any plan available for the existing project. Mr. Manley stated that there has been one drawn up but it is not a professionally drawn one. This plan could be compared side by side with the existing site plan of the property. Chair Bormes asked if there would be any changes to the septic system. Bob Manley stated that there would not be at this time as the current one is adequate for the proposed business. Evelyn Auger made a motion to waive the requirement of a new boundary survey of the property and filing with BCRD as long as a copy of the existing survey is provided, seconded by Dick Gardner. Vote: 2 - yes, 2 – no, motion failed for lack of a majority vote. Chair Bormes stated that the request for waiver can be readdressed at the Site Plan Review public hearing.
5. New Business (continued)


a. Consideration of proposed Amendments to Zoning Ordinance for Town Meeting 2011 

     re-opened

Chair Bormes asked for input regarding amendment #7 and amendment #8. Dick Gardner stated that he does not feel that amendment #8 is close enough in the way it is written to amend it at this time and stated that he feels it should be dropped from the proposed amendments package at this time. Andrew Livernois stated that if amendment #7 passes and amendment #8 does not then the definitions will not be in sync. He further stated that he is in favor of placing both amendments on the ballot. Bob Ward stated that these amendments were in direct response to a formal complaint of a storage shed placed right next to a brook. This shed did not meet any of the current definitions in the Zoning Ordinance. Structures of this sort do not have to comply with federal or state regulations, if amendment #6 passes, they will. 

Andrew Livernois made a motion to approve Amendment #7 as written, seconded by Dick Gardner. Vote: 4 – yes, 1 – no, motion carried. 


Dick Gardner made a motion to remove Amendment #8 from the proposed amendments package, seconded by Carmine Cioffi. Vote: 4 – yes, 1 – no, motion carried.


Andrew Livernois made a motion to approve Amendments #1 - #6 as written, seconded by Carmine Cioffi. All in favor, motion carried.

6. Other Business


Bob Ward stated that he has received an application for a Level I Home Occupation for Lauren Zimmerman. The proposed business is a Bed and Breakfast to be located on the corner of Shute Hill Road and NH Route 132 at Gaza Corner. Bob Ward stated that he has received comment back from the Police Department and the Fire Department but has not heard back from the Health Officer yet. Bob Ward stated that the Police Department responded with concerns of access and parking. The Fire Department stated that National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) fire codes must be met. Nick Orgettas asked how many rooms would be provided for this business. The applicant stated that only one room would be used for this and that no additional parking would be necessary. She further stated that the only access to the property is on Shute Hill Road and that this would be a seasonal business and that this is still in the preliminary stages of planning. She further stated that she would address the Fire Departments concerns next. Andrew Livernois stated that he does not believe that the Planning Board has anything to do with the granting of this request and that only notification to the Planning Board is necessary. Bob Ward stated that he likes to refer such requests to the Planning Board to determine if Level I Home Occupation criteria are met since the decision will involve the Planning Board through Site Plan Review if the Level I Home Occupation is no appropriate and if a Level II Home Occupation is determined to apply. The consensus was that this proposed business does meet Level I Home occupation criteria. 

Bob Ward indicated that he will sign the Level I Home occupation subject to successfully satisfying Sanbornton Police Department and Sanbornton Fire department requirements.

7. Planners Update


Bob Ward stated that Mr. Huckins is here to obtain a signature on a subdivision Plat. This is a subdivision which actually entirely in Tilton but a reference to Sanbornton is made on the Plat. BCRD would not accept the plat for filing and is requiring a signature from the Sanbornton Planning Board due to this reference. Carmine Cioffi made a motion to allow the Chair to sign the Plat, seconded by Dick Gardner. All in favor, motion carried.


Bob Ward stated that a previously approved and filed subdivision plat for John Claridge on Woodman Road has been amended and needs to be filed at BCRD. The original surveyor for the subdivision retired and the plans were forwarded to Associated Surveyors. Some discrepancies were noticed and an amended plat was done. Mr. Claridge would like to file the superceded plat with BCRD. Carmine Cioffi made a motion to allow the Chair to sign the amended plat, seconded by Evelyn Auger. All in favor, motion carried. 

Bob Ward handed out 2010 – 2011 editions of the New Hampshire Planning and Land Use Regulation books to the Planning Board members.


Bob Ward stated that he met with the Board of Selectmen and they have decided they are not going forward with an article for adoption of a building code for Town Meeting 2011.


Bob Ward stated that he received a call from LRPC. They were checking towns concerning Impact Fee Ordinances. Bob Ward stated that this provision is present in the current Zoning Ordinance but it is not a complete or operational ordinance. This needs to be addressed in the future as it was a supported item in the Master Plan Survey.


Bob Ward stated that he received a call and had a meeting with the general Manager of Giugere Auto Sales as they are interested in coming in for a Site Plan Review. They are looking at removing the existing garage and installing a larger one further back on the property. Bob Ward stated that he reviewed the historical record of the property and found that it was originally approved in 2004 for Caravona Auto Sales to sell used cars. The Planning Board and ZBA approved the use and waived Site Plan Review with the provision that all cars be stored inside and that only one car be placed on display on the property for sale at a time. Bob Ward stated that there are currently 25 – 30 vehicles on display for sale and advises that Site Plan Review not be waived. This property is not tied into the sewer system and is also in the Aquifer Overlay Zone. This zoning overlay requires that no more that 20% of the property can be impervious surface, the ZBA previously granted a waiver to allow 30% impervious surface. A small portion of the lot is located in Tilton but the bulk of the lot is in Sanbornton. Bob Ward would like permission to consult with Bernie Waugh regarding this issue. This permission was granted by the Planning Board.

Bob Ward stated that the LRPC meeting on March 28, 2011 will be covering Regional Economy.

8. Adjournment


Carmine Cioffi made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Dick Gardner. All in favor, motion carried.


Meeting adjourned at 9:18 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,

Carole Chase

Recording Secretary
  . 

